
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

August 1, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council Vice President Bowen. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Presentations:

1) Potter League for Animals by Director Christy Smith. Ms. Smith thanked the Council for the opportunity to address the meeting. The Potter League for Animals is looking to expand its local relationships as regionalization is a cost effective, efficient way to centralize services. Potter performs all aspects of animal control except field services. Their shelter is staffed 365 days a year and operated with sound business practices, including a strategic plan for 2011-2015. Potter is committed to excellence, has sound leadership and a stable staff, and a professional, annual audit. During this economic downturn they have managed expenses and stepped up fundraising. Three of their Board members, Treasurer and 60 active volunteers are from Jamestown. 
Their goal: always bring the best ideas and programs from around the country to the animal and people in RI. Their operation is focused on solutions, and it is their responsibility to balance what is best for the animals, the community and its residents, and in the best interests of public health and safety. Various services are referenced including low-cost spay/neuter services (funded by The Rhode Island Foundation), animal training, behavior helpline, lost and found, and financial services. Approximately 50 to 65 animals are adopted by Jamestown residents, and 25 to 30 animals surrendered from Jamestown annually. There are 1,000 Jamestown residents on their mailing list and 200 donors. Potter services 1,800 to 2,200 animals per year, 47% dogs and 44% cats, with stray animals accepted. Food donations and low-cost medications were referenced.
The Potter facility is the first LEED gold building in RI and the first LEED animal shelter in the US. The energy efficient building is 19,500 sq. ft., with an indoor training area and an education center. Pictures of the old and new building were displayed. Animal friendly features, animal health and wellness priorities, and veterinary protocols were referenced and discussed. The inviting atmosphere and eco-friendly features were outlined, including a water reuse system, 15,000 gallon cistern, green roof, censor controlled heat and ventilation, toxic free paints, insulation and use of recycled materials. Potter operates with an annual budget $1.6 million, with 53% of revenues from fundraising. They are proud of their nationally respected shelter that has been operating for 28 years, with over 30,000 donated volunteer hours per year. Director Smith invites Council members and citizens to join the Potter League. 
Councilor Winsor, Treasurer and Board of Directors Member, thanked Christy for her presentation. Peter Coble, Narragansett Avenue, asked if the Potter League could perform animal control duties. Mr. Coble was informed that Potter does not supply field services, and this would have to be further discussed. Councilor Winsor referenced the facility’s design award.  

Councilor Bowen commented on contractual arrangements (with 3 municipalities) that supply 12% of the budget, approximately $180,000. Director Smith stated contracts are pro-rated based on volume and level of services provided, and offered to review Jamestown’s numbers. Town Administrator Keiser commented on discussions with Potter League, when it was thought the North Kingstown Shelter would not be available. Potter proposed a three-year contract with a retainer of $8,000 per year. Jamestown continues to receive basic needs services from North Kingstown with a limited volume, usually one canine per year, with stray cats handled privately. The level of service at Potter is exemplary, but the Town has not considered expanding current services. Newport and Middletown donated $150,000 towards the new building. Discussion of Aquidneck Island participation continued. Director Smith was thanked for coming.
2) Preliminary Energy Audit and Report by Johnson Controls, Inc. Town Administrator Keiser announced this is the long-awaited preliminary energy audit (paid for with stimulus money) through our partnership with Washington County Regional Planning Council (WCRPC). Johnson Controls replaced the original firm contracted to perform the audit. Kathy Stanley of Johnson Controls and Jeff Broadhead of WCRPC are in attendance. Mr. Broadhead gave a synopsis of the project, RFP and detailed selection process. Mr. Broadhead referenced the audit team: Jamestown Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin, third party Attorney Seth Handy and third-party Engineer David Ward.  
Ms. Stanley thanked the town for this opportunity and Justin Jobin, Mike Gray and Bruce Keiser for their cooperation and support. She explained energy performance contracting and reported the energy savings for the project. The process began with a walk through of all Town buildings with data collection and review of energy usage and costs. Our total energy cost is $221,717 per year. Energy costs were converted to BTU’s form of measurement to review how buildings are operating in comparison to others in the Northeast. Based on their evaluation energy savings is estimated at $24,900 per year, with an estimated project size of $293,000. Many Town buildings are operating efficiently. The pie chart graph showing energy consumption by type was referenced – 27% oil cost, 5% water cost, 4% propane cost and 64% electric cost. The estimated annual energy savings is equal to removing 15 passenger vehicles or eliminating consumption of 186 barrels of oil. The preliminary audit matrix demonstrates the cost savings (where checked). Johnson Controls will work closely with Town staff to determine what equipment needs to be replaced. At the end of the audit a scope that fits the needs and financial criteria of the project will be adopted. The School Department audit is being done separately.  
Councilor Murphy commented on the Golf Course and including it in the energy audit, as it is unknown whether the building will be refurbished or demolished. Perhaps there is grant funding available for improvements there. Discussion ensued of opportunities for grants vs. low interest loan financing. The audit will include lighting; any improvement rebates for electrical, thermal, controls, or other improvements will be sought through the audit. The Town Hall glass outer doors and Council Chambers windows were referenced. Measurement and verification auditing was referenced and whether this is applicable to Jamestown. The lighting auditor will evaluable all facilities, indoor and outdoor. Once the agreement is approved, Johnson Controls will come back to the Town with a program. Lengthy discussion continued.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to move agenda item XV. New Business A) to the next agenda item to accommodate our guests. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Authorization to proceed with Investment Grade Audit Agreement between WCRPC (Project Coordinator) and the Town of Jamestown and Johnson Controls, Inc. (Energy Service Company). Town Administrator Keiser commented the proposed contract with Johnson Controls is to conduct a detailed energy audit to identify energy savings from methods outlined in the preliminary report and present funding and financing methods. If the Town chooses not to proceed with improvements after the in depth audit is conducted, the charge would be 6.5 cents per square foot of building space, or just over $4,000. This would be eligible for reimbursement through stimulus funds. Should we go forward with improvements, there is no charge for the service. The financing plan will be developed based on energy savings realized in any given year so that new money would not need to be budgeted for the improvements. The first step is to authorize Johnson Controls to perform the audit, and it is Mr. Keiser’s recommendation we proceed with the investment grade energy audit. Discussion continued.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to enter into the Investment Grade Audit Agreement between WCRPC as project coordinator and the Town of Jamestown and Johnson Controls, Inc. as the energy service company (ESCO) and authorize Town Administrator Keiser to sign the agreement after review and approval by Solicitor Ruggiero.

Discussion. Solicitor Ruggiero stated he has reviewed the agreement and it is appropriate. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

Jeff Broadhead and Kathy Stanley were thanked for coming.    
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request A) 1) and C) 2). 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes:

2)        July 18, 2011 (executive session)

3)        July 25, 2011 (Fort Getty workshop)

B) Bills and Payroll

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Charter Review Committee (07/14/2011)

3)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board
of Directors (07/14/2011)

4)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (03/01/2011)

5)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (04/12/2011)

6)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (05/10/2011)

7)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (06/14/2011)

8)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (07/12/2011)

9)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (05/24/2011)

D)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes:

1) July 18, 2011 (regular meeting). Councilor Winsor noted discussion of the Conservation Easement on Page 2 should include the Conservation Commission is interested in reviewing the document prior to its adoption. 
C)        Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

2)
Jamestown Charter Review Committee 
Councilor Winsor stated she meant C) 8) not 2). She commented on confusion by Library Trustees regarding finances, capital planning and bill payments now that the Town’s Finance Director has taken over the Library’s checking and savings accounts at Bank of America. Town Administrator Keiser stated he spoke with Library Director Donna Fogarty and Trustees Heidi Moon and Katherine Wineberg on these issues and everyone is on the same page.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda items A) 1) and C) 2). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (5) real estate 
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Emergency Management/Disaster Preparedness. Town Administrator Keiser reported our staff level EMA Department will be meeting next week to discuss annual preparedness strategies. He previously met with Deputy EMA Director Fred Pease, Acting Police Chief Angela Deneault and Emergency Shelter volunteer John McCauley to develop the first stage of preparation for hurricanes. We want to increase volunteer resources and would like the Jamestown Press to note that anyone interested in serving as a Shelter volunteer is welcome.  
2) Wind Turbine. A conference on interconnection to a proposed wind turbine at the Taylor Point site was held this afternoon. Council President Schnack and Vice President Bowen attended to hear the National Grid experts’ review of the system capacity in Jamestown and potential upgrades. A 500KW turbine would be the largest size that could fit without offsite improvements. The primary distribution source power lines cannot handle a load larger than the 500KW without running new larger capacity wires along North Road. A workshop will be scheduled to discuss our options. By not expanding the infrastructure and maximizing generator output, only certain sizes of turbines could be used. To upgrade the infrastructure in order to maximize revenues, the costs could potentially reach up to $2,000,000. A communication link is now established with National Grid. Next steps are to determine what size turbine we want them to study and what is the economic impact based on the size turbine we choose.  This will be based on cost v. output. National Grid wants parameters of the type and size turbine so that they can do their modeling on what is needed to hook up. We need to identify a turbine that will fit and get information on it, in order to determine if the project is viable. Though not the information we were hoping for, it will enable us to move forward now that we have data to work with. The detailed impact study, costing approximately $25,000, was referenced. Councilor Winsor asked if there was an executive summary of the meeting. She was informed there was no summary, as the meeting took place this afternoon and it was a round table discussion. Town Administrator Keiser will prepare a summary, which will be discussed further at a workshop. It appears the above ground and below ground infrastructure improvements may be the same cost. Discussion continued.  
3) Post 65 Retiree Healthcare. Town Administrator Keiser reported on his conversation with School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser regarding recent reforms enacted by the General Assembly. Contractual language in the teacher’s CBA allows teachers hired prior to 1985 to receive the same health care as when they retired and they do not have to enroll in Medicare. We have 7 or 8 former school employees who receive Blue Cross Classic or Healthmate after age 65. Reforms enacted by the General Assembly mandated that cities and towns and school districts are empowered to only offer a Plan 65 supplement to Medicare, and former employees are now required to enroll in Medicare. This will save money on school side, if it is not challenged. The Police contract language guarantees the same post 65 health care as during their employment. That is no longer the case and they have to go to Plan 65, which will save taxpayer dollars.  
4) Teacher Binding Arbitration. Speaker Fox indicted this legislation will not be brought up during pension discussions this fall. Many parties have opposed this, and it has not been a successful method for settling contract disputes. Previous Resolutions opposing binding arbitration were referenced. Councilor Winsor commented on Cathy Kaiser’s testimony before the Senate and House on this issue and her many hours spent at the State House. Cathy serves her community and the school department well.   
B) Town Council Liaison Reports 
1) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor reiterated that the Conservation Commission is looking forward to reviewing the Conservation Easement and stewardship issues. 

Town Administrator Keiser has not heard from the Recycling Committee. The Clerk will work with Council and Recycling Committee members to schedule a joint workshop in September. Councilor Murphy referenced Newport’s agreement to count commercial recycling in their base.  Jamestown realizes credit at the Central landfill for items not deposited at the Transfer Station.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of William and Barbara Ritter re: Shoreby Hill proper designation as Lower Shoreby and Upper Shoreby

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept Communication 1). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License

1) Applicant:
The Jamestown Counter Revolution, LLC

Event: 

The Jamestown Counter Revolution (
Kayak Race)

Date:

August 27, 2011

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion and Mackerel Cove

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the One Day Event License application of the Jamestown Counter Revolution, LLC for the Jamestown Counter Revolution (kayak race) on August 27, 2011 subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Applicant:
Nicholas DiGiando


Event:

Reggae by the Beach

Date:

August 6, 2011

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the One Day Event License application of Nicholas DiGiando for Reggae by the Beach on August 6, 2011 subject to all town conditions. 
Discussion. Council members heard rumors this appeared on Facebook urging people who didn’t get tickets to get them at the gate the day of the function. Nick stated this is just a rumor. All tickets are sold and there will be none sold at the gate.  Police and Fire personnel have been hired to assist with crowd control and maintain order. The area around the Pavilion will be roped off and attendees will be issued wristbands for identification. The Police Department has signed off on the application. Town Administrator Keiser noted concerns expressed by Acting Chief Denault. As this is an 8 hour concert with drinking, she feels one officer is not enough for proper security. With 300 tickets sold, she is concerned with the statement on Facebook to try their luck at the door. Chief Denault wants her concerns noted in the record. Town Administrator Keiser met with Nick DiGiando and thinks this is a great idea for a music fest at Fort Getty, but this is the first time around for this type of activity at that location. The areas of concern need to be addressed - traffic, parking, minors, alcohol consumption. Some attendees may want to arrive by kayak or boat. We don’t want the event to be over run and we want it managed properly. The Town wants assurances parking, crowd size, liquor control and post party events are taken care of and excessive traffic avoided. If concerns are addressed properly, it will enable a fun event, and perhaps an annual event. President Schnack suggested using snow fencing to contain the area and guests. Security and management issues need to be refined, and more than one officer for crowd control is required. The license application can be approved subject to all conditions and with the Town Administrator refining security measures.  

An amendment was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to include that all concerns must be addressed with final approval by Town Administrator Keiser, with coordination with the Police Department, and if the Town Administrator is not satisfied, he can disapprove issuance of the license.  

Discussion. Facebook was adjusted to state no tickets are available at the entrance gate and must be obtained in advance. Mr. DiGiando stated he is trying to meet costs the first time around, with future event proceeds used to fund local non-profit organizations. All issues will be discussed this week. Two firefighters will be working the event. The Council is not against this, they are looking forward to a successful event, but they have public safety concerns. Discussion ensued of the late submission of the license application. This was due to the Pavilion being fully booked for the rest of the season. Acting Police Chief Denault indicated she is comfortable working with Town Administrator Keiser to resolve the issues of concern.  

Back to the vote on the motion as amended. Michael White, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.   

XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
Frank Meyer. Southwest Avenue. Mr. Meyer expressed his concern for freeloaders parking along Southwest Avenue and other residential streets in order to avoid paying to park at Mackerel Cove Beach. They also use Mr. Meyer’s driveway to turn around and park bumper-to-bumper in his neighborhood, making it difficult for area residents to access their own driveways. Pictures are displayed showing the predicaments that exist. Some have claimed the beach parking lot is full so they use the streets. Often that is not true, as evidenced by pictures, which results in lost revenue. Mr. Meyer suggests using parking passes or signage that expresses “parking with permit only.” President Schnack commented that Southwest Avenue and Hamilton Avenue are State roads and it is unknown whether the State would want a portion of the parking fees collected if a parking system were initiated. Town Administrator Keiser will have the staff Traffic Committee review the parking issue. By not paying a parking fee or admission to the beach, the visitors are not contributing to the expenses involved in maintaining it. Discussion continued. Mr. Meyer was thanked for his information. 
Pat Bolger. Fore Royal Court. Fort Getty Pavilion. Mr. Bolger stated having served on the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee and attended the workshop with the architects he wanted to offer some insights. Upgrading the park will make a big impression. One of the goals of the Master Plan was to make improvements that realize more use of the park by our citizens. He asked the Council to think before going forward with a decision. He suggests using the site on the hill. It eliminates the foundation problem, as the old foundation was not engineered and has issues. The insurance people have created something in a floodplain, and the Town will pay a significant insurance premium for that floodplain location. The hill location is aesthetically pleasing and affords more privacy for events. We could use the existing slab for other tent activities, perhaps for larger functions, giving us two facilities to enhance the use of the park. Mr. Bolger stated everyone involved has done a good job. 

Peter Coble. Narragansett Avenue. Wind Turbine. Mr. Coble stated this is not a lucrative project, it should not go forward. Fort Getty Master Plan. Everyone can work together to get what we need, and we don’t need an amphitheater at Fort Getty. Taxpayers would like it to stay the way it was. The Town should consider that the campers supply revenue and spend money in Jamestown. Upgrade the bathrooms, water system and electricity, and the campers would be willing to pay increased fees for better amenities. It would be wrong to get rid of the campground, as it benefits the Town. 

XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
None.
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. Town Administrator Keiser stated a follow-up special meeting needs to be scheduled with Landworks Collaborative to determine the fixed vs. flexible components for Fort Getty. Does the Council want to meet on August 15th? Usually the second August Council meeting is cancelled. We could have a light session, with a special meeting the first meeting in September (Tuesday, September 6th). The Council needs to meet to determine the “must haves” and “wish list” items. After voting on the priority list, a meeting would be scheduled with Landworks to discuss economic models in order to move forward with Master Plan implementation. This gives us five weeks to think about what we want. Councilor Winsor referenced a proposed Sailing School at Fort Getty and upcoming deadlines (September 21st) under the Sport Fishing grant ($100,000 and $1,500,000). President Schnack stated this is not the appropriate time for this discussion. Point of order is called. Council Winsor stated she has the floor. Solicitor Ruggiero stated the President runs the meeting. President Schnack stated the subject is scheduling a meeting, and he is uncomfortable discussing a grant that no one has information on. The grant is a topic for a future agenda, and President Schnack suggested this be addressed on September 6th, with grant information provided to Council members by Councilor Winsor. 
A motion was made by William Murphy to disapprove the grant application for a sailing school. There is no second.

Vice President Bowen would like to address this topic sooner. President Schnack commented due to Council and Town Administrator’s schedules, summer vacations, and the importance of all being in attendance, it is not possible to meet to address major issues prior to September 6th. The Council will have a brief meeting on August 15th.
B) Fort Getty Pavilion: design proposals. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the successful workshop last week for presentation and review of designs submitted by three local architects. Based on evaluation criteria in the RFP, the Council can choose an architect to proceed with further design work, with the flexibility to choose the basis for the award (cost, location, quality of design, construction costs). The range of the proposals is from $20,000 to $34,750. These are estimates until a specific design is chosen. There is no reimbursement update from The Trust regarding the scour-proof options. Mr. Keiser meets tomorrow at The Trust (Board of Trustees member) and will address the issue with their Claims Manager. The program elements can be addressed once the location and architect are chosen.  

Councilor White would like to hold off making a decision. Councilor Murphy would like to stay with the original location option and the design closest to what was there, which was Andrew Yates’. Councilor Winsor thinks the site on the hill has handicap access problems that need to be addressed. She feels we are pushing the Pavilion issue in a piecemeal fashion, and there should be a charrette for architects to present designs first. The Pavilion will take 16 weeks to build, and there is plenty of time to construct it in time for next year. Vice President Bowen liked all the designs and favors the original site. The hill site has access issues, would eliminate other activities, and costs would be higher for that location. He prefers the design by Andrew Yates, with some modifications (including lighting). Councilor White is ready to vote. He vacillated on the location, due to the floodplain. Most individuals he spoke with enjoyed going to the Pavilion and didn’t want things to change. He made it to the top of hill in his wheelchair, but it is not something he wants to do regularly. He prefers to keep it where it is with a simple structure, and he leans towards the Andrew Yates design. President Schnack disagrees. The original location has wind issues, making functions difficult without wind screens, and it overlooks the dumpster and parking lot. Moving it up the hill provides a better location with an improved view. The hill location has better airflow and wind screening is less of an issue. He likes elements of all three designs, but prefers Shahin Barzin’s design. He feels the handicapped access could be dealt with using a crisscross path up the hill. The Pavilion has always been part of the Master Plan, and by moving on the Pavilion, we are anchoring the Master Plan by keeping a part of the old Fort Getty for everyone’s access.  Councilor Murphy commented the size of the Pavilion on the hill was smaller, and that is the reason he did not like that site.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to award the design contract to Andrew Yates in the amount of $38,450, as bid, using the original site of the Fort Getty Pavilion. 

Discussion. President Schnack felt the smaller facility would have worked better as it would make events more intimate. Councilor Winsor stated four months is not fifteen years, and there is plenty of time not to rush this. Vice President Bowen commented by consultation with and input from the architect, the wind issue could be alleviated. 

Back to the vote on the motion.  Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Michael Schnack and Ellen Winsor vote in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  

Engineering costs are included in the bid for the architectural design. The insurance reimbursement has not been determined. The insurance money and money that has been put aside in the Fort Getty fund (if needed) will be used for the rebuilding project.    
C) Video Streaming of Town Council meetings. Town Administrator Keiser reported one of the outstanding items discussed previously was whether Technology Fund money could be used for recurring operating costs, and the answer is yes, it can be used. The fund receives $10,000 in new revenue each year from Town Clerk’s office recordings. The current balance is estimated at $85,000. We do have other demands for that money, including substantial revisions for maintenance of the ACS System database used in the Clerk’s Office needing up to $40,000. Councilor Bowen commented on other needs, including scanning equipment and upgrades for paperless Council meetings. Clerkbase will cover the Open Government Summit for the State of RI. Mr. Keiser stated the level of public viewing of recorded Town Council meetings is small. For that reason, a free service, with terms and conditions set forth in a written agreement, with a video link on the Town’s homepage, makes the most sense. 
Councilor Murphy wants a decision. Vice President Bowen felt this was an easy decision and it would be done by now. President Schnack would like a report outlining all bids/expenses involved with the project. Vice President Bowen commented on bids received for software and hardware. Mr. Keiser referenced the video streaming bids received from Clerkbase and IQM2, of which he prefers the experienced local company, Clerkbase (cost of $6,500 annually). This requires purchasing video recording equipment at a minimum cost of $20,000. Or, we could go with the free service with a written agreement outlining terms and conditions. Prior video hardware and software proposals were referenced. Vice President Bowen is not in favor of using The Jamestown Record. He would continue with the current service and contract with Clerkbase and ATR for Council and other Committee meetings. Councilor Winsor is in favor of the Jamestown Record. The upgraded audio is fine and she has no complaints with what is offered. President Schnack stated he is not ready to vote tonight and requests a report on the bids received with summarized options, with a vote on this at the next meeting (September 6).  
D) License for Horse Drawn Carriage Rides. The Town does not have an ordinance that governs this. The interested party is not present, and there are too many unanswered questions.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to deny this request for a license for horse drawn carriage rides in Jamestown. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XV. NEW BUSINESS
A) Authorization to proceed with Investment Grade Audit. Addressed previously.  
B) Appointment of Interim EMA Director. Town Administrator Keiser recommends the appointment of Acting Police Chief Angela Deneault. 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to appoint Acting Police Chief Angela Deneault to the Interim EMA Director position. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

C) Jamestown Shores Conservation Easement. Solicitor Ruggiero referenced the easement transferring the development rights for lots in the Jamestown Shores to the Conanicut Island Land Trust (CILT) discussed at the last meeting. This is on the agenda for review, consideration and action. Councilor Murphy asked if any of the lots were feasible for a fire station. He was informed none of the lots would support such a facility, due to size and runoff issues. Vice President Bowen referenced unsolicited requests by residents interested in the lots. The previous Council reviewed the pros and cons of offering the lots to Jamestown Shores residents (3 interested parties), and determined they were not in favor of it. Councilor Winsor stated the Conservation Commission wants to review the Conservation Easement document and stewardship options. The document refers to a Management Plan, but it was not included for Council review. She further stated the CILT has too much power, and read clauses within the document that she feels demonstrates her concerns. In addition, Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki (unable to attend this evening) suggests the Council seek a response from CILT to questions regarding accounting of their current position and activities regarding stewardship, such as accurate information on current holdings, annual monitoring, updated property stewardship files, and others. Ms. Trocki feels 3rd party easements can be beneficial, but they are only as good as the record keeping, stewardship monitoring and enforcement actions of the holder. 
The Conservation Commission sent a letter to CILT, but their answers were very vague and did not address the areas of concern. Ms. Winsor will forward this information to the other Council members. Council members prefer a memorandum from the Conservation Commission rather than an individual member. Vice President Bowen stated we need to be careful and asked if this is standard language for such an easement. Solicitor Ruggiero stated this is model language, though not used previously for Jamestown. Most of these transactions are financial in nature and any item in the document can be amended. Solicitor Ruggiero asked if the Council would like CILT Attorney Quentin Anthony to attend a meeting to answer questions. The Conservation Easement will be forwarded to the Conservation Commission for their review and comment and placed on the September 19th agenda. This easement effectively takes lots off the tax rolls sacrificing tax revenues in order to protect water resources in the Shores area. This is a land management approach to protect the water, and the Council is under no obligation to approve adoption of the Easement. The prior Council wanted to introduce an extra level of controls. Councilor White stated this was viewed as a best practice to protect the land/water by taking it out of the hands of politicians.  Solicitor Ruggiero suggested keeping the area and declare it as GWOL district and treat it like reservoir property. This has been kicking around for a while. 
Discussion ensued of emails, how they are sent/received, and what determines them as correspondence and part of the public record.  
Charlotte Zarlengo. Seaside Drive. Ms. Zarlengo stated these lots are our reservoir, and when the lots become someone’s property, the problem of topography changes exist. It is important to people in the Shores to keep these lots from being developed. Without these lots, we have no water.  

D) Charter Review Committee Report and Memo. President Schnack stated the CRC met for the last time tonight, and the date of the memo is August 1, 2011. The only revision to the memo is the 4th bullet, which should read “e.g.” instead of “i.e.” The   Committee met five times, reviewed the charge before them, deliberated and made the following recommendations: 

· No changes to the Charter regarding the FTM – The Committee reviewed many options and Town procedures and found no better alternatives that we would recommend. Given the short time frame provided, the Committee does not believe that we can design and recommend an alternative.

· The Council should adopt an Ordinance to codify the order of business of the FTM outlining the order of business/agenda so that all participants will be aware of the process and procedures and improve efficiency of the meetings.

· The Committee recommends the Council request legal review of Charter Sections 103, 218, 219, 1102 and 1106 to determine whether or not budget line item changes moved and approved at the FTM are legal and binding on the Council.
· Improved procedures/process for secret ballots at the FTM, e.g., increase the number of voting machines. We recommend the Board of Canvassers continue to work with the Town Moderator to improve the voting process. 
· That the Council determine whether the Board of Canvassers has the authority to enlist volunteers to assist with registration and voting processes at the FTM. 
· No recall referendum - The Committee believes that since the election cycle is every two years that a recall provisions would be disruptive and counter-productive.    
Councilor Winsor commented under legal review, the citizens passed an amendment to the Charter in 2002 (Sec. 1106) that read “Shall the Charter be amended to require that for any motion which seeks to increase or reduce any single appropriation recommended by the town council by $10,000 or more, to be in order at the financial town meeting such motion must be presented to the town clerk at least 20 days prior to the financial town meeting.” President Schnack commented the language in the summary is different that the language contained in the Charter which reads “an appropriation”. Discussion ensued of whether this is valid. Discussion continued that the language “a single appropriation” could be interpreted as line item voting, and used to wipe out a line item. The Charter states “All powers of the town shall be vested in the town council . . .” and part of that is developing a budget. It is frightening to think that FTM voters (usually 100 to 400) could have line item veto over a budget developed over many months by department heads, Town Council and Town Administrator who know what it takes to run the town. Vice President Bowen feels the Charter Review Committee’s recommendations should be adopted, with legal review of the Charter sections so that the language is not ambiguous. Perhaps an ordinance is required. Councilor Winsor referenced Charter Sec. 103 and Sec. 208, the Preamble and Sec. 101 and stated that it is her interpretation of the language that the citizens do retain their powers. Vice President Bowen would like Solicitor Ruggiero to review the language and if ambiguities are found, make recommendations how to clarify it. Solicitor Ruggeiro would like to address these matters at the second meeting in September. Bill H5458 that would make financial town meetings and referendums subject to State elections laws did not pass in this legislative session.  
Art Christman. Windsor Street. Recall provision. Mr. Christman stated he sat through the meetings, and what concerns him is that the recall was not recommended, and it should go to the voters and not be shot down by a few people. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the report of the Charter Review Committee and reject the two Charter changes suggested and have the Solicitor review Charter Sections 103, 218, 219, 1102 and 1106, as outlined in the third bullet of the report, and make recommendations how to clarify the Charter language.

Discussion. Councilor Winsor would prefer to have the sections before approving this.
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (5) to discuss real estate. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (5) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss real estate:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:10 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 10:01 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:11 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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